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Abstract 
Background: Maintaining privacy during patient counseling is critical, espe-
cially with respect to sensitive client issues. In general, community pharmacy 
practice in Saudi Arabia is considered substandard in several aspects, partic-
ularly with respect to the privacy it offers to pharmacy clients. However, to 
date, maintenance of privacy in Saudi Arabian community pharmacies has 
not been studied using a practical, measurable method. Objective: This study 
investigates the level and quality of privacy offered by community pharmacies 
in Madinah, Saudi Arabia. Methods: This study randomly selected 80 phar-
macies, which were visited by a simulated client and a simulated customer 
who were instructed to engage in a standard scenario. During each pharmacy 
visit, the simulated client asked the on-duty pharmacist about the correct use 
of a medication intended for a vaginal disease. The simulated customer pre-
tended to look for a nonmedical product on the shelf nearest to where the 
client-pharmacist consultation took place and observed whether the conver-
sation was audible. Further, privacy facilities and pharmacist behaviors were 
documented. Results: A designated consultation area was found in only one 
pharmacy; however, it was not used and not designed as separate from the 
pharmacist’s counter. Although a designated waiting area was found in the 
same pharmacy, it was located too close for privacy to be maintained. Other 
physical measures of privacy were unavailable in all the other pharmacies. 
Regarding the simulated client-pharmacist consultation, the conversation was 
audible to the simulated customer in 63% of the pharmacies. Further, in most 
of the visited pharmacies, there was only one pharmacist on duty. Finally, a 
female pharmacist was found in only one pharmacy. Conclusions: The study 
concludes that a critical insufficiency in privacy exists in community phar-
macies in Saudi Arabia. It reveals that most pharmacies must be infrastructu-
rally redesigned to provide acceptable privacy levels. Further, the number of 
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on-duty pharmacists should be increased, and pharmacies should employ more 
female pharmacists. 
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1. Introduction 

Often, the concept of privacy and the accepted levels of privacy provision differ 
according to the situation, as well as from one person to the other. However, in 
pharmacy practice, the minimum acceptable level of privacy during a pharmac-
ist-patient counseling session is one that ensures that the patient can have a 
one-to-one communication with the pharmacist without being overheard by 
others [1]. Probably, patients experience adequate privacy levels at physicians’ 
offices since, typically, there are no other patients in the examination room at 
the same time. However, in pharmacies, several customers may be in the vicinity 
at any given time [2]. 

Since community pharmacies are expected to be crowded, perhaps the best 
privacy practice is the availability of an appropriately isolated room or office that 
ensures the client and/or caregiver can talk with the pharmacist without being 
heard or seen by others. If a completely separate room cannot be provided, pri-
vacy may be ensured by assigning a separate area for counseling at the end of the 
pharmacy counter, which is separated by a physical barrier with a sign denoting 
it as a private consultation area. However, sometimes, due to a lack of space, a 
pharmacist can offer private counseling only by establishing the waiting line at 
an appropriate distance from the counter, taking the client to a more secluded 
area in the pharmacy, or even lowering his or her voice while leaning toward the 
client [3]. Further, telephonic and online consultations have been determined to 
be possibly better alternatives when privacy is difficult to be established in the 
pharmacy setting [4]. 

Private counseling at pharmacies is particularly critical when the dispensed 
medication is to be used to treat mental illnesses or sensitive conditions, such 
as diseases of the urogenital system, or when the medication must be applied 
to a discrete area of the body [3] [5] [6] [7]. However, even when clients require 
counseling for other, less sensitive issues, such as cardiovascular screening ser-
vices, smoking cessation, weight control, and bronchial asthma, they may re-
quire privacy [8]-[12]. Moreover, privacy seems to be an important considera-
tion for some customers even when obtaining information from the pharmacist 
regarding over-the-counter medications [13]. 

The issue of privacy maintenance at community pharmacies is a global one, 
since, worldwide, patients tend to seek advice from their community pharmac-
ists regarding various treatments and minor ailments [14]. For example, although 
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most customers in the United Kingdom stated that the provision of privacy was 
good, they also mentioned the need to maintain a higher level of privacy since, 
often, the private areas designated for consultation were underutilized and pri-
vate rooms were either not very customer friendly or used for other purposes [1] 
[15]. In Australia, one study found that pharmacy staff was advised to receive 
more training to enhance the maintenance of privacy to comply with national 
requirements, since most pharmacist-patient interactions were found to occur in 
the presence of other customers close to the pharmacy counter [15]. Similarly, in 
the United States, a study found an increased chance for disclosure of confiden-
tial patient information, due to an insufficiency in the level of privacy offered 
[3]. Interestingly, a study from Japan showed that approximately 50% of patients 
were willing to pay an average of 400 yen per pharmacy consultation if privacy 
was ensured [16]. 

In Saudi Arabia, a country witnessing a rapid growth in its pharmaceutical 
service industry, a survey conducted in 2004 revealed that customers of commu-
nity pharmacies in the capital city of Riyadh were concerned about the insuffi-
cient privacy offered during consultations [17]. Although 14% of the customers 
in that study reported that private areas for counseling were available, the struc-
ture or description of such private areas was not mentioned in the study. Fur-
ther, approximately 59% of the customers stated that the pharmacist spoke to 
them quietly across the counter while discussing private issues. The lack of ap-
propriate privacy maintenance at community pharmacies in Saudi Arabia has 
been examined in several other surveys conducted between 2013 and 2015, as 
well, in which up to 94% of customers complained about the lack of privacy and 
requested the presence of private areas in community pharmacies [18] [19] [20]. 

The aforementioned surveys conducted in Saudi Arabia have only measured 
the attitudes of customers and/or pharmacists regarding a variety of services pro-
vided by community pharmacies. In addition, other previous studies have re-
vealed the countrywide similarity in the quality of services provided by commu-
nity pharmacies [21] [22] [23] [24] [25]. However, no study has practically and 
objectively investigated the level of privacy provided by Saudi Arabian commu-
nity pharmacies. Therefore, this study aims to investigate the level of privacy 
provided during client-pharmacist consultations by private community pharma-
cies in Madinah, a major Saudi Arabian city that represents the nationwide si-
milarity in the quality of services provided by the country’s community pharma-
cies. 

2. Methods 
2.1. Ethical Approval 

Informed consent could not be obtained since this is a simulated client study 
and telling the pharmacist that the pharmacy will be investigated might affect 
the behavior of the pharmacist. This waiver of informed consent was approved 
by Taibah University’s Research Ethics Committee, Madinah, Saudi Arabia. 
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2.2. Selection of Pharmacies 

A list of all pharmacies (n = 353) and their locations was obtained from the local 
Directorate of Health Affairs in Madinah. The pharmacies were coded 1 through 
353, and the list was randomly scrambled using Microsoft Excel 2016 (Microsoft 
Company, the United States). Then, the first 80 pharmacies were selected for in-
clusion in the study. If a pharmacy could not be located or the business had closed 
down, it was replaced by the nearest one in the neighborhood, provided it was 
not already included in the selected 80 pharmacies. Seven pharmacies were re-
placed since they either were not found or had closed down. All the pharmacies 
were visited during daytime working hours in January 2019. 

2.3. Participants 

The researcher requested the voluntary participation of four pharmacy students 
to form two teams so that the first team has two males and the second team has 
two females. Members of each team should act as they are separate shoppers 
who do not know each other. Each member of each team was trained to behave 
in a scenario as either a simulated client or a simulated customer. The simulated 
client was instructed to engage the pharmacist in a consultation, whereas the 
simulated customer was required to remain in the vicinity of the consultation. 
Each team was assigned to visit one half of the selected pharmacies (n = 40). 

2.4. Pharmacy Visit Scenario 

For each pharmacy visit, the simulated client was instructed to enter the phar-
macy and approach the pharmacist when the latter was not busy with other cus-
tomers. The simulated customer was instructed to remain at the nearest shelf to 
the pharmacy counter, pretending to be searching for a nonmedical item while 
determining whether the conversation between the simulated client and phar-
macist could be overheard. The simulated client was instructed to show the 
pharmacist a package of vaginal tablets, claiming that it had been prescribed for 
his or her mother without instructions on how to use it. The simulated client 
was further instructed to ask whether the tablet could be broken since it is large 
and difficult to be swallowed by mouth. The simulated client and the simulated 
customer were asked to note the pharmacist’s response and also observe the level 
of privacy maintained by the pharmacist during the consultation. Finally, the 
simulated client was instructed to thank the pharmacist and leave, followed by 
the simulated customer. 

2.5. Survey Form 

Immediately after leaving a pharmacy, members of each team completed a sur-
vey form. The header of the form included the pharmacy name and code, date 
and time of visit, and names of the team members. The availability and structure 
of the counseling area and all the expected responses of the pharmacist were in-
cluded as checkboxes in the body of the form. A space for additional notes was 
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provided at the end of the form. Subsequently, the group members folded and 
stapled the header to blind the researcher from its details. Finally, all the forms 
were collected by the teams, randomly shuffled, and returned to the researcher. 

2.6. Confidentiality 

It is noted that personal information was not collected from any pharmacist, and 
pharmacy names will be kept confidential, unless they are requested by the rele-
vant authorities in Saudi Arabia. 

2.7. Data Analysis 

Simple descriptive analyses of frequencies and ratios were conducted on the sur-
vey results. 

3. Results 

An examination of the survey form responses revealed that an isolated area or 
office for client-pharmacist consultation was not observed in any of the 80 vi-
sited pharmacies. Further, a designated area for consultations was available in 
only one of the pharmacies. This designated area was observed to be an exten-
sion of the dispensing and cashier counter and separated from the counter only 
by a very short glass partition, which made the client-pharmacist conversation 
easily audible to others. Moreover, the designated area was not used during the 
interaction and the conversation was audible to the simulated customer. In addi-
tion, a waiting area with an adequate number of chairs was found to be available 
in only this pharmacy. However, privacy was not maintained since the chairs 
were placed directly in front of the counter. Designated waiting lines located 
away from the counter were not observed in any pharmacy. In one pharmacy 
(1.3%), the pharmacist asked the simulated female client to accompany him to a 
quieter area of the pharmacy for consultation. In another instance, due to the 
small size of the pharmacy, the pharmacist asked the female client to wait until 
the other customers (including the simulated customer) had left (1.3%). In all 
the other pharmacies, counseling was offered at the general dispensing and cashier 
counter in the presence of other customers nearby; however, in 35% of the phar-
macies, the pharmacist leaned closer to the simulated client to maintain the pri-
vacy of the consultation. In 63% of the pharmacies, the client-pharmacist inte-
raction was overheard by the other member of the team, and only 37% of the 
pharmacies offered sufficient privacy for the consultation to not be overheard by 
the simulated customer. Table 1 summarizes the different levels of privacy of-
fered by the pharmacists. 

Regarding the content of counseling offered by the pharmacists, 94% of the 
pharmacists, regardless of the level of privacy provided by them, provided the 
correct instructions regarding the medication (i.e., the tablet was for vaginal 
use). However, three pharmacists agreed that the patient could break the tablet 
into smaller pieces and consume it orally. Finally, two pharmacists declined to  
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Table 1. Different levels of privacy offered by the visited pharmacies. 

Level of privacy 
With male clients 
(40 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

With female clients 
(40 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

With all clients  
(80 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

The client was taken to a quieter area in the pharmacy where the simulated 
customer was unable to hear what was said 

0 (0%) 1 (2.5%) 1 (1.3%) 

The pharmacist leaned toward the client and lowered his/her voice so that 
the simulated customer was unable to hear what was said 

23 (57.5%) 5 (12.5%) 28 (35%) 

The client was asked to wait until other customers had left (the simulated 
customer left) 

0 (0%) 1 (2.5%) 1 (1.3%) 

No privacy; the interaction was heard by the simulated customer 17 (42.5%) 33 (82.5%) 50 (62.5%) 

 
provide any information and told the female client to consult a gynecologist re-
garding the appropriate use of the medication. Table 2 depicts the contents of 
the counseling and levels of privacy offered by the pharmacists. 

It is noted that all pharmacists, except one, were men, and the only female 
pharmacist had a male client. Further, the female pharmacist explained the cor-
rect use of the tablets while leaning toward the client and lowering her voice so 
that the other member of the client group could not hear what was said. 

4. Discussion 

This study is the first to examine the provision of privacy at private community 
pharmacies in Saudi Arabia in an objective and practical manner based on si-
mulated client visits. Among the 80 pharmacies visited, a designated counseling 
area was found to be available in only one pharmacy, and even this area was 
found unsatisfactory and unutilized. Further, more than 60% of the client-phar- 
macist consultations regarding a sensitive issue were audible to others inside the 
pharmacies. A similar finding is expected in community pharmacies countrywide 
due to two reasons: First, most of the cities have several pharmacy chains, which 
are expected to follow the same pattern of practice, and more than 50% of the 
pharmacies visited in this study belong to such chains. Second, according to sev-
eral studies conducted in several main cities of the country, the quality of prac-
tice and services provided by private community pharmacies appears to be simi-
lar nationwide [17]-[25]. Therefore, maintenance of privacy is a major problem 
affecting private community pharmacies in Saudi Arabia. 

Although the pharmacies included in this study were visited during normal 
daytime working hours, only one pharmacist was on duty in nearly all the 
pharmacies. This situation makes it difficult for the pharmacist to converse pri-
vately with every client, particularly since waiting areas and designated waiting 
lines are unavailable, in general. Therefore, community pharmacies in Saudi 
Arabia are encouraged to increase the number of pharmacists in each pharmacy 
and restructure the pharmacy space to offer more privacy for client-pharmacist 
consultations. It is noted that even the redesign of pharmacy counters to enable 
one-to-one conversations of clients with pharmacists would enhance the clients’ 
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Table 2. Contents of counseling associated with the levels of privacy offered by pharmacists. 

Information given by the pharmacist 
With male clients 
(40 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

With female clients 
(40 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

With all clients  
(80 pharmacies) 

n (%) 

The correct method of use was provided    

Heard by the simulated customer 16 (40%) 31 (77.5%) 47 (58.8%) 

Not heard by the simulated customer 23 (57.5%) 5 (12.5%) 28 (35%) 

The wrong method of use was provided (i.e., tablets can be broken and 
swallowed by mouth) 

   

Heard by the simulated customer 1 (2.5%) 1 (2.5%) 2 (2.5%) 

Not heard by the simulated customer 0 (0%) 1 (2.5%) 1 (1.3%) 

The client was requested to consult a gynecologist to obtain the relevant 
information 

   

Heard by the simulated customer 0 (0%) 2 (5%) 2 (2.5%) 

Not heard by the simulated customer 0 (0%) 0 (0%) 0 (0%) 

 
perception of privacy [26]. Alternatively, pharmacies might consider facilitating 
client-pharmacist consultations through e-mail, telephone, or online chat ses-
sions, since these options have been proved to ensure privacy [4]. 

Currently, female pharmacists are not typically employed by Saudi Arabian 
private community pharmacies, except in certain places such as private hospit-
als, shopping centers, or airports. According to the cultural norms of Saudi Ara-
bia and, perhaps, other Muslim countries, as well, the close proximity of women 
with men or women having private conversations with unfamiliar men is typi-
cally considered unacceptable behavior. This may explain why most of the male 
pharmacists in this study did not lean toward the female clients during the con-
sultation, whereas the behavior of leaning toward the client to ensure privacy 
was observed when talking to male clients, as seen in Table 1. This may also ex-
plain the behavior of those pharmacists who did not provide the information 
and asked the female client to visit a gynecologist. This latter response, in addi-
tion to the response of those pharmacists who gave wrong information (i.e., the 
tablet can be broken and swallowed by mouth), may also indicate that they were 
underqualified. Therefore, by hiring female pharmacists in private community 
pharmacies in Saudi Arabia in such a way that adheres to the cultural norms, the 
existing barriers in offering privacy for female customers may be eliminated. 

The provision of appropriate privacy in community pharmacy settings in 
Saudi Arabia is critical to the ongoing development of services, since improved 
privacy would probably increase customer satisfaction [27]. Further, maintain-
ing privacy in client-pharmacist consultations has been observed to enhance 
communication quality, patient compliance, and instruction adherence [28]. For 
community pharmacies that aim to expand their roles to include services of a 
clinical nature, maintenance of client privacy is essential [29]. In addition, pri-
vacy is an important consideration for pharmacies willing to participate in pub-
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lic health services [30]. Finally, the lack of privacy has been found to be a major 
barrier in facilitating appropriate patient-pharmacist interactions [31]. 

Limitations of the Study 

In this study, pharmacy selection was performed by the researcher. However, the 
selection was random, and the identity of the pharmacies was not known to the 
researcher during the survey form analysis. In addition, the study was conducted 
in only one city in Saudi Arabia. However, the findings can be extrapolated to 
the entire country since several earlier studies have addressed the insufficiency 
or unsatisfactory level of services provided by community pharmacies in the 
country [17]-[25]. 

5. Conclusion 

The study revealed a dramatic deficiency in the provision of privacy during client- 
pharmacist consultation at private community pharmacies in Saudi Arabia. It was 
observed that information regarding sensitive issues could easily be overheard by 
other customers since the pharmacies lacked facilities that ensure privacy. Fur-
ther, the pharmacist-to-customer ratio was found to be extremely low and the 
lack of female pharmacists in the practice is likely to negatively impact client- 
pharmacist consultations owing to the cultural norms of the country associated 
with interactions between men and women. Regulating authorities are advised to 
issue specific requirements that include redesigning current community phar-
macies to enhance the provision of privacy, using these regulations as guidelines 
for designing future pharmacies, and increasing the number of both male and 
female pharmacists in community pharmacies. 
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